
         MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
             CITY HALL, Fifth Floor




         6801 Delmar Blvd.

     City of University City, Missouri 63130




     February 9, 2015




           6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, February 9, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:





Mr. Rod Jennings arrived at 6:36 p.m.




Dr. Paulette Carr





Mr. Stephen Kraft  





Mr. Terry Crow





Mr. Michael Glickert                                                






Mr. Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Also in attendance was City Manager Lehman Walker. 

Mayor Welsch asked for a moment of silence in remembrance of the University City residents who were killed in a fire last week.  She stated that this tragedy serves as a reminder of the importance of utilizing and maintaining smoke detectors in our home.  Mayor Welsch encouraged everyone to share this information with their friends and neighbors to hopefully prevent such tragedies from occurring in the future.  (Safety tips can be found on the City's website or obtained from the Fire Department.)

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mr. Walker asked that Bill 9253 be removed from the agenda.

Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS

1. Returning Artist Series proclamation:  recognition for poet/educator DuEwa Frazier.
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. January 26, 2015 City Council Regular Session minutes were moved for approval by Mr. Sharpe, seconded by Mr. Glickert.
Mr. Crow asked that the minutes be amended to what he actually said, “working group” and not ad hoc committee.
     He stated that even though it may have been in error, he would ask that the statement with reads, "conducted a preliminary discussion with Jason Terry of Gilmore and Bell," be amended to read, what was actually said, "conducted a preliminary discussion with Mark Grimm of Gilmore and Bell".  
     Thirdly, in answer to his question regarding reappointments, Mr. Crow referred Mayor Welsch to Rule 38(b)(4), which states that the same rules apply for both appointments and reappointments.  
Dr. Carr stated that she had submitted amendments to Ms. Pumm prior to the meeting which she asked to be attached to the end of these minutes.
     Dr. Carr stated that the minutes are a reflection of the City's history.  She stated that some Councilmember's statements are fairly accurate but some of her comments are being omitted.  
Mayor Welsch asked Dr. Carr if she was making a motion to amend the minutes presented.  Dr. Carr stated that if she could not simply make these changes then she would make a motion to amend.  Mayor Welsch stated that in her opinion these requests are substantial changes to the minutes and would require a vote.
Point of Order:  Mr. Kraft reminded Mayor Welsch that no comments should be made until after the motion was seconded.  Mayor Welsch stated that she was allowed to make comments prior to asking for the motion.

Mr. Crow seconded Dr. Carr's motion to amend.
Voice vote on Dr. Carr's motion to amend failed, with Dr. Carr and Mr. Crow voting Nay. 

Mayor Welsch asked both Dr. Carr and Mr. Crow if they were requesting that their changes be added to the minutes as an addendum.  Mr. Crow stated that he had made two corrections that he believed needed to be considered because the minutes were erroneous.  

Mr. Kraft made a motion to adopt the amendments presented by Mr. Crow, seconded by Dr. Carr.

Voice vote on the motion to adopt the amendments presented by Mr. Crow carried unanimously.

Mr. Glickert suggested that Council be provided with an opportunity to review the amendments proposed by Dr. Carr.  He then made a motion to withhold consideration for the approval of the January 26th minutes until the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sharpe and carried unanimously.    
F. APPOINTMENTS 

1. Rosalind Turner was nominated for appointment to the Library Board by Mr. Sharpe, replacing Harold Williams, seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Rev. Mary Harvey was nominated for appointment to the Urban Forestry Commission by Mr. Glickert, replacing Linda Fried, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Mark Wallace was nominated for appointment to the Urban Forestry Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
4. Barbara Chicherio was nominated for appointment to the Urban Forestry Commission by Mr. Crow, replacing Jack Breier, seconded by Dr. Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Orlando Watson was nominated for appointment to the Youth Commission by Mayor Welsch, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
6. Ed Mass was nominated for reappointment to Park Commission by Mr. Kraft, seconded by Dr. Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
7. Jeffrey Hales was nominated for reappointment to Traffic Commission by Mr. Kraft, seconded by Dr. Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
8. Cirri Moran and Michael Miller were nominated for reappointment to the Plan Commission by Mr. Glickert, seconded by Mr. Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN 
1. Elizabeth Norton is to be sworn in to the CALOP commission in the City Clerk's office.
2. Raheem Adegboye was sworn in to the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax board in the City Clerk’s office.

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Ellen Stein, 926 Albey Lane, University City, MO

Ms. Stein thanked the Mayor for acknowledging the tragedy that occurred last week.  She then sought the help of Council to assist her in an initiative to increase safety through the donation of approved space heaters and extension cords that can provide the very basic warmth to residents that are in need.

Mayor Welsch gave credit to Mr. Glickert for assisting her in formalizing the idea for the moment of silence.  

Raheem Adegboye, 7629 Canton Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Adegboye stated that the reason he has lived in University City for over 33 years is because he loves it here.  University City has a great administration and good people on the City Council, but what is missing is unity.  He stated that this should be a model city within the State of Missouri and that's what most people here tonight want to see.  All they see is complaining, acrimony and animosity, which does not move this City forward.  Mr. Adegboye urged Council to forge an alliance that allows them to conduct a meeting in a way that demonstrates that this is a family and everyone is working together.  
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA 

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Traffic Commission‘s Annual Report.

2. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with the consultant EFK Moen, LLC., for consulting services on federal aid projects, with a maximum compensation of $59,358.80:  $30,086.48 for design services and $20,272.32 for construction engineering services.   

Mr. Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

3. Approval of award to grant authority to the City Manager to execute the Public Works Emergency Response Mutual Aid Agreement.

Mr. Sharpe moved to approve, and was seconded by Mr. Jennings.

Mr. Glickert stated that his concept of mutual aid is more along the lines of the Fire Department's reciprocal arrangement with municipalities located to the north of University City.  However information in this packet seemed to indicate that all of the municipalities interested in this agreement are located in West County.  He asked if this agreement meant that University City will now have agreements among inner-ring municipalities or between several cities located in West County.  Richard Wilson, Director of Public Works, stated that this agreement originated in West County and was presented at one of their engineering meetings.  Clayton, Ladue and Hazelwood also have expressed interest in being involved, and this is University City's first step to do the same.  Mr. Glickert asked Mr. Wilson if he was sure that those municipalities were going to participate.  Mr. Wilson stated that Olivette's Public Works Director had already approached him to find out if University City would be interested in participating in the agreement with them, and the topic has been discussed in depth at subsequent meetings.  Mr. Wilson stated that there is no commitment tied to the mutual aid, so if University City decided that we do not have the capacity to assist, we are not obligated to do so.
Voice vote on Mr. Sharpe's motion carried unanimously.

4. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with the consultant TREKK Design Group for a maximum compensation of $58,430.00, for the design of 100 ADA-compliant curb ramps.

Mr. Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

5. Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with the consultant Oates Associates for a maximum compensation of $112,000.00, for the design of 250 ADA-compliant curb ramps.

Mr. Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Mr. Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.

6. Approval to grant a package liquor license to Millbrook Pharmacy, 7010 Pershing, to include Sunday sales.
Mr. Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Mr. Sharpe.

Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker why our ordinance permits packaged liquor at Millbrook Pharmacy but restricts it from being sold at convenience stores.  Mr. Walker stated that he would have to review the ordinance in more detail, but as he recalled it is related to food and other services provided at convenience stores.  


Mayor Welsch apologized for not bringing this issue to Mr. Walker's attention prior to the meeting but was looking for a better understanding of the ordinance before voting in support of this ordinance.  

Mr. Kraft asked Mr. Walker if it was correct that Walgreens had obtained liquor licenses at both of their locations.  Mr. Walker stated that was correct.

Mr. Sharpe stated that since it has been determined that Walgreens has a liquor license he did not see a problem with this recommendation.  

Mr. Glickert stated that Millbrook Pharmacy, previously Williams Pharmacy, had a liquor license to sell packaged liquor.
Voice vote on Mr. Jennings' motion carried by a majority, with a Nay vote by Mayor Welsch.  
7. Approval of additional leave time for an in-service injury for Officer Hoelzer.

Mr. Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Dr. Carr and the motion carried unanimously.

8.  Approval to grant authority to the City Manager to sign and enter into a contract with MSW Marketing.

Mr. Sharpe moved to approve, and was seconded by Mr. Glickert.

Mr. Crow posed the following questions to the City Manager:

1. Is MSW Marketing being used to replace Brighton?  Mr. Walker stated that Brighton will continue to publish the newsletter, but marketing, economic development and various other functions will now be handled by MSW.  
2. Will Brighton's fees be reduced?  Mr. Walker stated that they would be.

3. Is there a reason why this contract does not include a not to exceed amount?  Mr. Walker stated that the contract is not to exceed $49,800.

4. Is this an annual contract?  Mr. Walker stated that it was.

5. Is the $49,800 already in the City's budget?  Mr. Walker stated that the City had already allocated $100,000 for marketing and public relations, so it will be coming out of that budget.  

Voice vote on Mr. Sharpe's motion to approve contract with MSW carried unanimously.  

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS

M. NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTIONS


  Introduced by Mr. Glickert

1. Resolution 2015 – 1  A resolution engaging the services of WM Financial Strategies, as financial advisor and Gilmore & Bell P.C., as bond counsel, in connection with the issuance of General Obligation Bonds by the City.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Kraft.
Mr. Crow posed the following questions to City staff:

1. Based on WM Financial Strategies' bid of $15,000 per issue, how many issues were anticipated by the City?  Director of Finance, Tina Charumilind stated that the maximum amount to be paid is $15,000, whether it was one or two bond issues passed.
2. What was the bid proposal from Armstrong Teasdale?  Ms. Charumilind stated that they proposed a total of $34,000; $18,000 for the five-million dollar bond and $16,000 for the twenty million-dollar bond.
3. Armstrong Teasdale's bid was $34,000 for both bonds, Thompson Coburn's bid was $18,000 for both bonds and Gilmore and Bell's bid was $41,000 for both bonds, so why did the City elect to utilize the highest bidder?  Ms. Charumilind stated that in this instance the City issued a Request for Qualifications rather than a Request for Proposal, and therefore was not required to select the lowest bid.  She stated that the City selected Gilmore and Bell because they possessed the best qualifications, references, and the fact that the City has maintained a relationship with them since 1994. 
4. Were Gilmore and Bell's references really better than the other two firms?  Ms. Charumilind stated that the references provided by Thompson Coburn were related to school districts.  
5. When talking about a general obligation bond is there a distinction to be made between a school district underwriting and a municipal underwriting?  Ms. Charumilind stated that in her opinion the firms have different areas of expertise, and there is also a difference in the way that citizens look at issues related to school districts versus municipalities.
Mr. Crow stated that he really has a problem paying $41,000 when there are two other qualified firms willing to do the same thing for half that amount.  He stated that Council needs to ask the question of whether any of this has to do with the fact that Gilmore and Bell was allowed to present their initial bid prior to the time that Council became aware of the bond issue. 

Mr. Kraft thanked Mr. Crow for his insights on bond financing, stating the mechanics are quite complicated.  He stated that his understanding is that the total cost for a 25 million dollar bond issue could possibly be as high as 2.5 percent or $625,000, but recently University City issued bonds at a rate of 1.2 percent.  Mr. Kraft stated that he also misunderstood; as did the "West End Word," that the $625,000 would not only be to pay bond counsel and the financial advisor, but also included fees for title insurance, the bond trustee, bond underwriters, outside auditors and the state auditor.  Mr. Kraft stated that after talking to individuals associated with the finances at University City schools, he learned that they never sent out an RFP for bond counsel or for a financial advisor.  The school board made it very clear that the reason they have always used Thompson Coburn is because of their expertise in school bond issues.    
   He then provided the following summary of additional facts ascertained from experts in this field:

· Underwriters used to be in charge of the entire process and made lots of money by doing so

· Several years ago the SEC changed the rules

· Now institutions must utilize bond counselors and financial advisors to assist in their negotiations with underwriters

· The real competition is the ability to get the best deal possible with bond underwriters

· The selection of a bond counsel and financial advisor is very important

Mr. Kraft stated that it is important that the City continues to use consultants whom they trust and who have a proven track record in municipal bonds.  It would be his preference for Council to have had more time for discussion on these issues, but as it has been explained, interest rates are at an historic low and waiting an additional 12 months could mean higher rates and cost for the City.   
Mr. Crow questioned whether these two consultants had already been utilized to assist the City in this matter.  Mr. Walker stated that Gilmore and Bell has worked with the City since the mid-1990s and WM Strategies has worked with the City since 2010, so discussions have been conducted with some of their staff members throughout this process, but neither has been retained.  

Mr. Crow read the following ordinance into the record, "No ordinance pertaining to parks or recreational facilities, or the recreational activities of the City, shall be considered by the Council without first referring said bill to the Parks Commission and receiving its recommendation thereto".  He then questioned whether Bill 9251, which was approved at the last meeting, was a valid ordinance since it had not been referred to the Parks Commission prior to being submitted to Council? 
Mayor Welsch thanked Councilmember Kraft for his clarification on the cost of financing a bond issue.  She stated that what she has been told is that, (A) as a result of the interest rates being so low the cost for these bond issues, if approved,  will be much less than at other times and (B), no insurance will be needed based on the fact that the City's bond rating is now at AA+ - that bond rating was increased in 2014..
Voice vote on Mr. Glickert's motion passed by a majority with Nay votes from Councilmember Carr and Crow.   

Introduced by Dr. Carr
2. Resolution 2015 – 2  A resolution submitted by Dr. Carr and Mr. Crow - City produced literature in connection with bond issues.  Seconded by Mr. Crow.
Dr. Carr stated that RSMo 115.646 expressly prohibited any public funds expenditure by any officer, employee or agent of any political subdivision to advocate, or support, or oppose any ballot measure.  She then asked Mr. Walker who would be responsible for making the determination of whether this literature was informational?  Mr. Walker stated that staff will follow the following opinion of the City Attorney, "There is nothing stated in the Missouri Revised Statutes or the court decisions that prohibit or limit the amount of public funds or time a political subdivision can expend to produce and distribute material of a factual nature related to a ballot issue".  He stated the City will not be promoting, but rather will be educating.  


Dr. Carr stated that after receiving notice that the City had issued an RFP and RFQ for materials that were going to be produced and mailed to citizens consisting of one 8 1/2 by 5 1/2 design, one 17 by 21 1/2 design, one 17 by 11 design; in units of 18,000 each, plus an insert for the March newsletter, she conducted a comparison utilizing the Prop U fact sheet and the one tri-fold brochure sent out by Ms. Feier, the former City Manager.  The Prop U campaign was run by a group of citizens and the fact sheet was made available on the website.  The cost of printing Ms. Feier's brochure was approximately $6,000.   

She stated that while the statute does not prohibit the amount of money spent, citizens are entitled to know how much this election is costing the City, and any expenditure over $25,000 should be brought before Council for approval. 

Mr. Crow posed the following questions to Mr. Walker: 

1. Who will make the final decision with respect to the informational and educational content of each of these documents?  Mr. Walker stated that ultimately he would be the final decision-maker.  
2. Will Council have any involvement in the production or approval of any of the literatures?  Mr. Walker stated that he is always willing to consider the input of Council on virtually any matter.  
3. Will all members of Council be afforded the same level of involvement?  Mr. Walker stated that he is available every day.  
4. How much was budgeted for the cost of printing the estimated 72,000 pieces of literature?  Mr. Walker stated that no determination has been made on how much will be mailed.  He stated that postage estimates are contained within the RFQ(s) that were due last Thursday and he has not had an opportunity to review them.  
5. Will the amount for postage be brought before Council for approval if it exceeded $25,000?  Mr. Walker stated although he did not anticipate that it would,  any expenditures in excess of $25,000 must come before Council for approval.

Mr. Kraft asked Mr. Walker if it is the City's intent to mail out between 50,000 and 72,000 pieces of literature.  Mr. Walker stated that he has not made any of those decisions.  


Mr. Kraft stated that he thought one or two nonbiased factual mailers would be reasonable and appropriate.  But if Council is asking the citizens of University City to pay more taxes then the City has a responsibility to tell them how much the tax increase is going to cost them and how the money is going to be spent.  
Mr. Crow noted that the City also had a responsibility to discuss this with its citizens prior to taking a vote to place it on the ballot.

Dr. Carr stated that Ms. Feier printed 20,000 copies of a four-color glossy brochure and the cost of postage was almost three times the cost of printing.  She then renewed her request to receive a copy of the bid proposals related to this matter.

Voice vote on Dr. Carr's motion failed; with Nay votes from Councilmember Jennings, Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.   

3. Resolution 2015 – 3  A resolution submitted by Mr. Kraft and Mr. Sharpe to grant up to $30,000 for the City Manager to spend on material to educate voters on the City’s bond issues on the April 7, 2015, General election ballot.

Mr. Sharpe made a motion to postpone indefinitely Resolution 2015-3, and was seconded by Mr. Kraft.  
Mr. Kraft stated that since the City Manager indicated that he does not anticipate exceeding the $25,000 limit, and if it did it would be brought before Council for approval, there is no longer a need for this resolution.  
Dr. Carr stated that she would be interested in receiving more details on the proposed literature, as well as the receipts for payment.

Mayor Welsch asked Dr. Carr if she would hold her comments until everyone has had an opportunity to address the motion.  Dr. Carr stated that her assumption is that there is going to be a split vote on the motion and this will be her only opportunity to present her comments.  
Point of Order:  Mr. Kraft noted that there was a motion on the floor.

Dr. Carr stated that she was speaking to the motion.

Mayor Welsch stated that Dr. Carr was making a request to the City Manager, which she would allow her to do.
Dr. Carr stated that the fact that Council voted down her resolution and now moves to remove this resolution meant there will be no accounting for what is being spent.  Council has seen contracts that have been artificially subdivided, and with no oversight.  No one will know how much has actually been spent until the end of the quarter, or when the election is over.  The question was trust.  Trust could only be based on past behavior.  Dr. Carr stated that voters are entitled to know how much the City is spending and that the money generated from this bond issue will be allocated appropriately.  
Point of Order:  Mr. Kraft noted that there was a motion on the floor and any comments should be limited to the motion.

Mayor Welsch stated that Dr. Carr's comments were related to her belief that this resolution should remain on the agenda for a vote.  

Voice vote on Mr. Sharpe's motion to postpone indefinitely carried by a majority, with Nay votes from Dr. Carr and Mr. Crow.  

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Tom Sullivan, 751 Syracuse, University City, MO

Mr. Sullivan stated that once again the City is involved in this issue of illegally spending money to promote ballot proposals.  He then provided several examples of similar incidents that were found to be improper by the judicial system. 

BILLS

      Introduced by Mr. Glickert.

4. BILL 9252 – An ordinance creating a new Section 605.290 of Chapter 605 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri enacting and adopting “Outdoor Dining Regulations”.  
Bill 9252 had its first reading.
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch read the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS

Dr. Carr thanked Ms. Ellen Stein for initiating Warm Hearts for Warm Homes and asked that each member of Council give consideration to becoming a partner.  She stated that it is inherent upon those who have a little more to take care of their neighbors who are less fortunate.  Dr. Carr stated she will be contacting each member, as well as the City Manager for ideas and suggestions.
Mr. Crow expressed appreciation to the Mayor and Mr. Glickert for orchestrating the moment of silence.  


He stated that he was a little disappointed that Bill 9253; An ordinance repealing Section 126.230 of Chapter 125 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri “Establishment of Municipal Divisions – Selection of Judges” was removed from the agenda.  He noted that with everything happening in our broader community and the municipal courts being scrutinized more than ever, his belief is that it would be appropriate for this Council to have a discussion about its own municipal courts to see how things are going.  He hoped that Bill 9253 or some variant will be presented to Council in the near future. 

Mr. Crow stated that he would also like to make note of an article that he read in the Post Dispatch this week which reported that taxpayers in the Kirkwood School district would soon be receiving a survey seeking input on the current operation of the school district in preparation for two proposed tax levies.  He stated that the survey was a great idea that he wished his colleagues would have thought of doing the same back in October.  

Mr. Kraft stated that since much of tonight's meeting was centered on the potential bond issues there is a need to delineate where we, as a Council, stand on this issue.  He stated that although he is certainly sympathetic to Mr. Crow's concerns about community involvement, from some of the discussions it appeared as though some members of this Council are literally against fixing the City's streets.  

Mr. Kraft noted that in 2013, Dr. Carr voted against a three million dollar reserve fund to fix streets.  Dr. Carr went on to say that she was against using reserve funds for street repairs because the use of reserve funds created an unacceptable deficit budget.  If you spend more money one year than your revenue allows, technically you will have a deficit budget.  However the implication was that it was irresponsible to use taxpayers' money to fix their streets.  Mr. Kraft stated that the City's reserves consist solely of monies paid by taxpayers, and most of that is generated from years when taxes exceeded spending.  It is the taxpayers' money and it should be their choice as to how they want to spend it.  So now Dr. Carr is on the record against using bond money to fix the City's streets, and that leads him to question, why is Dr. Carr against fixing your streets?

Dr. Carr asked Mr. Walker how the City planned to address Bill 9253 going forward, since the code as it now exists is in conflict with the City's Charter?  Mr. Walker stated that at some point in time the bill will be brought back to Council for review.  

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:

· City Hall will be closed next Monday, February 16th in observation of Presidents’ Day.

· The Department of Community Development and the University City Chamber of Commerce will host an Olive Business Forum for the owners of businesses along Olive on Thursday, February 12th at 7:30 a.m.  The event will take place at the Mandarin House Banquet Center located at 8004 Olive Boulevard.  For more information please contact Jodie Lloyd at 505-8522.

· The Lease the Link website focused on Olive Boulevard is now live.  It can be found at www.leasethelink.com

· Health Protection and Education Services will hold its next free health screening on Saturday, February 21st at the University City library from 9 a.m. to 10:30 a.m.

Q. ADJOURNMENT 
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CM
